
Thunder – December 13, 2000:
Just  Picture  Steve  Austin
Doing This
Thunder
Date:  December 13, 2000
Location: Centurytel Center, Bossier City, Louisiana
Commentators: Konnan, Tony Schiavone, Mike Tenay

It’s the final show before the biggest show of the year and the big match
announced for tonight is Sgt. Dewayne Bruce vs. Lex Luger. Odds are Sid
and Steiner aren’t going to be in the arena tonight because the idea for
the match seems to be based on them being apart as long as possible
before we get to the pay per view. Let’s get to it.

We open with the traditional Nitro recap, which begins with Crowbar and
Terry Funk. Not the World Title situation, but a guy in the 70s with a
female friend who dresses in 60’s clothes getting beaten up by a guy who
won his first World Title nearly thirty years before this show. Only in
WCW.

Mike Sanders welcomes us to the show and gives Chavo Guerrero Jr. the
Perfect Event. He’s welcome to find a partner if he wants but otherwise,
we’ll just make it a handicap match.

Ric Flair cuts into the interview and demands that Sanders makes sure
Lance Storm sings the National Anthem. Sid and Steiner are welcome to
fight tonight because Ric is tired of trying to keep them apart. Finally,
Sanders will be facing Diamond Dallas Page tonight.

Opening sequence.

Tony: “THIS MUST BE THUNDER!”

Evan Karagias/Jamie Noble vs. 3 Count

Evan is still in the 3 Count entrance video because no one cares enough
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to fix it. They start brawling and here are the Jung Dragons to make it a
three way dance.

Evan Karagias/Jamie Noble vs. 3 Count vs. Jung Dragons

Karagias springboards in with a double clothesline to take out the
Dragons before grabbing a neckbreaker on Yang. We settle down to Evan vs.
Noble vs. Shane because teams mean nothing around here. Jamie suplexes
Shannon and Konnan seems to be having a great time on commentary.

It’s off to Kaz as Konnan talks about what sounds like OMEGA, which isn’t
something you often hear about. Everything breaks down and a Vertebreaker
(no reaction from commentary) plants Kaz. We get a ladder brought in
before Shannon plants Evan with a Fameasser (Bottoms Up here), only to
have Noble and Karagias superplex Shane, allowing Evan to steal the pin.

Rating: C. Best match WCW has had in weeks and it was just ok by these
guys’ standards. The ladder match should be a blast and at least they
have Chavo waiting on the winners instead of whatever nightmare a match
against Sanders would have been. It’s also nice of WCW to get this out of
the way before it could pick the show up later on.

Scott Steiner beats up Kwee Wee as part of a contest where you can win an
ATV.

Storm says he doesn’t know the words to the National Anthem so he can’t
sing it. Duggan: “I KNOW THE WORDS! I’LL TEACH YOU!”

Chavo Guerrero Jr. vs. Perfect Event

Non-title and Chavo doesn’t have a partner. Stasiak gets things going as
Konnan makes some references to bathhouses. We see the Misfits watching
from the back as Chavo gets in Stasiak’s face and takes Palumbo out to
the floor. Palumbo can’t get a delayed vertical suplex and gets
clotheslined for two, only to have Stasiak make an easy save. Stasiak
puts Chavo down again and we see the Misfits clearly wanting to come out
and make the save. Chuck dropkicks Chavo in the back as Stasiak flapjacks
him for a near fall. In the back again, Lash is told to stay in the back
and we cut to a double flapjack putting Chavo away.



Rating: D+. Did Chavo turn face and no one told us? He was slapping hands
on the way to the ring and you can’t expect someone to be booed when
they’re fighting two heels at a time. If nothing else this makes the
Misfits look like heels, which certainly wasn’t what they were going for
here. This was a mess of an idea and as usual I doubt they have any idea
what’s going on.

Sid is on the phone and says to not let Steiner leave the building
because he’s ten to fifteen minutes away.

Meng finds Kwee Wee down on the floor (because he hasn’t gotten any
assistance in roughly fifteen minutes) and wants revenge on Steiner.

Reno and Big Vito beat up Bam Bam Bigelow for hitting on Marie. Well at
least he has good taste.

Sarge is ready to fight Luger tonight.

The music lessons continue. Duggan: “OH SAY CAN YOU SEE???” Storm: “Who
is Jose?”

Luger yawns and reads a magazine.

Video on Sid vs. Steiner.

Video of Goldberg on the Man Show.

Flair gives Meng a World Title shot tonight.

Here’s Storm to sing the National Anthem. Storm doesn’t want to sing so
here are the Cat and Ms. Jones to interrupt, complete with a picnic
basket to enjoy the performance. The music sings and Storm misses his
start before going into “blah blah blah” for the lyrics. Storm screws up
again so Cat tells Duggan to sing instead. Duggan is glad to do it and
gets about halfway through until Cat throws hot dogs at Storm. That’s
enough to set up a match.

The Cat vs. Jim Duggan

Duggan forearms him a few times but tells Storm he doesn’t want to fight.
Cat is sent outside for a beating from Skipper but Duggan says not so



fast. The 2×4 is loaded up but Duggan sees a “Hacksaw, come home” sign.
He hits Storm by mistake and that’s enough to make Duggan rip off the
Canadian shirt. The Feliner (more like a kick to the arm) puts Duggan
away in a hurry.

Post match, Storm gives Cat one of the best looking superkicks I’ve ever
seen, including some tuning up the band. Tony: “What was he stomping on
the mat for?” After the Canadians leave, Cat helps Duggan to his feet.

Video of Sarge training people. It’s two people but they are indeed
people.

Steiner isn’t worried about Sid or Meng.

Luger hits Goldberg in the head with a baseball bat. And I’m sure charges
are coming later tonight right? Naturally the announcers treat this like
Luger going to catering.

Sid calls in and needs directions.

Sgt. Dewayne Bruce vs. Lex Luger

Luger has his old face music here. The fans chant for Goldberg as Luger
drops to a knee and offers a test of strength. Bruce kicks him down a few
times so Luger pulls out a wooden baseball bat to knock him cold. The
Rack gives Luger the easy win.

Luger keeps stomping on Bruce and shouts for Goldberg to get out here.

Post break Luger bails as fast as he can.

Page thinks it’s funny that he’s almost twenty years older than Sanders.

Reno and Vito are ready for Kronik. They’ll be having the same match on
Sunday so you might as well just do the swerve tonight.

Bruce is checked out for neck and rib injuries.

Daffney wants Crowbar to drop the 70’s thing.

Video on Starrcade’s big matches, the same one that aired on Nitro.



Reno/Big Vito vs. Kronik

Reno and Adams start it off with Brian hitting a cool gorilla press
gutbuster for an early two. A double elbow drops Adams though as the
crowd is just gone for this. The full nelson slam plants Reno and it’s
off to Clark for a beating in the corner. For some reason Clark sends
Reno into the corner for a tag off to Vito. That’s quite the arrogance.

Vito Mafia Kicks him for two, only to get suplexed down for the same.
They head outside and this is more intense than it really should be but
at least they’re working hard. A Russian legsweep sends Vito into the
barricade and seems to wake him up a bit, only to have Adams put on a
chinlock. Cue Jarrett and the Harris Twins to knock Konnan out cold in an
attempt to wake the crowd up. An F5 gets two on Vito and it’s off to
Reno, who walks into High Times for a very quick pin.

Rating: C. This was much better than I was expecting but the swerve that
you can almost guarantee for Sunday really isn’t something I’m looking
forward to. It’s ok to just have a team be a team for a bit without
having some big screwy finish thrown in. Vito and Reno are basically the
new and improved Mamalukes and the idea is actually working better than
it has any right to.

Kronik keeps up the beating but Vito fights them off.

The sitdown interview this week is with Shane Douglas, who talks about
coming through the ranks to get here and wanting the best competition.
There are a lot of demons in his closet but he wants to face them all. We
hear about Torrie being gone without the words “Torrie” or “Wilson”
actually being used and Shane insists that they were much closer than
just friends. Shane is ready for Morrus on Sunday and wants to use the US
Title as a stepping stone to the World Title.

The Thrillers have laid out Kevin Nash.

Mike Sanders vs. Diamond Dallas Page

We recap the Thrillers attacking Nash’s knee (which was either last night
if you listen to Tony or Monday night if you follow the graphic) before



we get going. They slap each other in the face to start before Page
easily takes over and sends Sanders to the floor with a Cactus
Clothesline.

Back to the announcers’ table for the first time in a whole match and
it’s time to hear from Sid. He’s STILL lost because it takes an hour and
a half to find what is likely the biggest building in a city whose
population was 56,000 people at the time. Page starts slugging away in
the corner before Pancaking him down for two. The Diamond Cutter hits but
the Thrillers come in for the DQ.

Rating: D. Of course this was about Page beating up one of the younger
guys who was treated like a joke of a threat. I think I’ve vented about
my issues enough times now, assuming there’s any doubt about what’s wrong
with this mess. Just give Page and Nash the titles back so they can have
their second big moment.

Page beats up four Thrillers for a bit until Palumbo and Stasiak come in
for the real beatdown.

WCW World Title: Meng vs. Scott Steiner

Steiner is defending and Meng has Paisley in his corner for reasons that
still aren’t exactly clear. Before the match, Steiner talks about how
Flair’s hired killer can’t even find the arena. Meng goes right after him
to start and stomps Steiner down like any given jobber. The champ bails
out to the floor for a bit before taking Meng down with a belly to belly.

A belly to belly superplex is broken up and Meng hits a half decent
middle rope clothesline. He follows it up with a top rope splash for two
but Steiner suplexes him again to take over. Midajah goes after Meng and
it’s time for a catfight. The Tongan Death Grip is easily broken up and a
t-bone sends Meng flying. Sid comes out as Steiner grabs the Recliner to
retain.

Rating: C+. I’m a fan of Meng and the few times he’s gotten a chance to
have a big match have turned out quite well. He did just fine beating on
Steiner and looking good as a monster for the champ to survive while
never being any kind of a real threat to take the title. Plus he found



the arena.

Sid beats Steiner up in slow motion and chokeslams him to end the show.

Overall Rating: D+. Why do I have a feeling that Thunder is never going
to reach this level again? There was some good action tonight in spite of
the traditional bad booking. I still can’t get over the fact that Sid
COULDN’T FIND THE ARENA. That’s their big idea: he got lost on the way
there. I mean, you can’t just say he’s there or doing an interview or
anything else besides making him look stupid? As usual, WCW decides to go
with the worst possible idea and the company suffers as a result.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of the History of the Intercontinental Title at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B01D4D3EGQ

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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